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SUBJECT:  Proposed Ordinance 2006-0285 would authorize the placement of a proposition on the November 7, 2006 general election ballot that would allow the Council to impose an additional sales tax of 1/10 of 1% for the operation, maintenance and capital needs of the King County Metro public transportation system.
BACKGROUND:

This legislation was transmitted by the Executive to the Council on June 15 and introduced on June 19.  It received a dual referral – to the Transportation Committee and then to the Operating Budget Committee.  

The Transportation Committee received briefings on this subject at its June 21 and July 5 meetings.  The June 21 briefing included a presentation on the Transit Now proposal by the Transit Division.  The July 5 briefing included a staff report by Council Staff which focused on the Transit Now proposal as described in Exhibit A and information from the Transit Division’s answers to questions submitted by the Committee.  The Operating Budget Committee is scheduled to receive its first briefing on Transit Now today.  
If enacted, Proposed Ordinance 2006-0285 would place on the November 7, 2006 election ballot a proposal to authorize an additional .1% sales and use tax for Metro Transit Division purposes.  This .1% sales tax would be in addition to .8% sales tax already collected for Metro Transit and would bring the Metro Transit tax to the highest level authorized by state law.  The measure would be subject to approval by a simple majority vote.

Public Input 

In anticipation of the committee meeting today, the Transit Division mailed a postcard to over 20,000 households informing them of the opportunity to attend today’s Transportation Committee and to provide input on the Transit Now proposal.  In addition, the Council has posted the Transportation and Operating Budget Committee review schedule along with detailed information about the Transit Now proposal on the Council’s web page at http://www.metrokc.gov/mkcc/transitnow.htm with an email link for the public to provide comments.  
Continued Analysis of Transit Now
Council staff continues to analyze the Transit Now proposal and has identified some issues for the Committee’s consideration and responded to some questions raised at the July 5 Committee meeting with regard to revenue and expenditure impacts.  In addition, this staff report outlines some legal questions that should be clarified before the Committee takes action.  

Transit Now Revenues and Expenditures
The Transit Division estimates that the revenue from the sales tax will produce approximately $50 million dollars in 2008 and grow to $75 million by 2016.  The .1% generates one-eighth the revenue from the existing .8% Metro Transit sales tax.

Existing financial policies provide that 75% of sales tax revenue goes to the Public Transportation Fund’s Operating Account and the remaining 25% to the Capital Account.  In practice, recent annual budgets have included large transfers from the capital to the operating account.  Projected expenditures from the .1% will include operating and capital components but not in a strict 3:1 ratio.

Fiscal Note
The Fiscal Note addresses impacts in 2007-2009.  For 2007, revenue is expected to be collected at the start of the second quarter, on April 1, 2007, and the initial revenues will be received in June 2007.  The fiscal note assumes that additional fare revenue and miscellaneous revenues will become available to the operating fund as new bus service begins to be added.  In 2008 and 2009, additional grant funds are presumed to be available for the capital account.

The amount of fare revenue in the Fiscal Note is estimated based on the current system average fare per boarding times 22 rides per new hour of service.  In other words, new bus service provided through Transit Now is estimated to provide at least the same average return as current system hours.  Average productivity for high-ridership routes, the primary focus of Transit Now investments, is about 29 boardings per hour.  The fare revenue estimates appear to be a reasonable planning assumption since the goal is to provide new service to routes where there is demand for it.  

Farebox recovery – Although Transit Division financial policies have as a goal a 25% Operating Revenue/Operating Expenditure (OR/OE) or “farebox recovery” ratio for bus service, the 2005 OR/OE ratio was closer to 22%.  The ratio for 2006 is projected to be less than 21%.  The ratio declines every year that goes by without a fare increase, because expenditures per ride increase while revenues do not.  The Transit Division estimates that Transit Now will not make a difference to the projected annual change in the OR/OE ratios.

The Financial Plan itself assumes fare increases every few years in amounts designed to keep pace with increasing costs of existing service.  The last fare increase was implemented in 2001.  The next fare increase is anticipated in 2008, with another increase anticipated in 2011.  The decision to raise fares rests with the Council.  In practice, fare increases have been delayed beyond the times they are put in the Financial Plan.  One impact of a delay in a fare increase is that the OR/OE ratio will continue to decline.  

Transit Planning and Policy Framework
King County has two primary transit planning documents: 

· the Long Range Policy Framework for Public Transportation which has not been updated since it was adopted by the METRO Council in 1993, and 

· the 2002-2007 Six-Year Transit Development Plan which gives specific policy direction based upon the very general policies of the Long Range Policy Framework.

Recognizing that circumstances had changed since the 1993 adoption of the Long Range Policy Framework and that King County Metro Transit lacked an Operational Master Plan, the Council attached a proviso to the 2006 Transit Budget: 

By April 30, 2006, the transit division shall submit to the council for its review and approval by motion a detailed work plan for an update of the long-range planning framework for public transportation and development of an operational master plan.  The detailed work plan shall include a scope of work, tasks, schedule, needed resources and milestones.  It shall also include a description of a proposed stakeholder group that will assist in overseeing this effort.

The Executive’s proviso response was received on June 20 after transmittal of the Transit Now initiative.  It stated that, “The county is accelerating the planning process and is therefore able to bring the proposal directly to the voters of King County this year.”  Furthermore, the response stated that, “Transit Now forms the immediate long-range (10-year) transit plan for the county. The Transit Now plan is based on substantial planning and program development efforts, all of which are fully consistent with existing planning documents including the Long Range Policy Framework for Public Transportation and the current Six-Year Transit Development Plan.”  

However, no explanation was offered for the decision to produce and seek voter approval of a ten-year prioritization of operating and capital investments guided by a thirteen year-old long-range plan that the Council previously found to be deficient and in need of a major update.  If the ten-year vision of Transit Now is approved by the voters, it is not clear what a subsequent update of the Long Range Policy Framework can do.  
2007-2016 Transit Now Initiative Pre-Transmittal Activity
	2005 
	

	November
	Council adopts budget proposal related to transit planning. 

	December
	Transit Division begins work on the Transit Now Initiative

	2006 
	

	April 
	· Executive announces Transit Now Initiative

· Transit Division begins public outreach

	May
	· Transit Division briefs the RTC on the Public Comment Draft 

· Transit Division briefs the Transit Advisory Committee

	June
	· Transit Division briefs the RTC on Proposed Transit Now Initiative

	June
	Transmittal: Executive-Proposed legislation to seek voter approval of a sales tax increase; a description of the Transit Now Initiative accompanies the transmittal letter.


The Transit Now proposal has differed greatly from the previous two Six-Year Transit Development Plan efforts.  Two hallmarks of those planning efforts have been:

· extensive consultation with the public and the Regional Transit Committee during the plan’s development, and 

· thorough consideration, during the planning process, of alternatives to what it ultimately proposed. 

Neither of those elements has been part of the accelerated planning process of Transit Now. The proposal was developed entirely in-house by the Transit Division prior to the Executive’s April announcement of its existence. The intense two-month public outreach process was focused solely on gathering reaction to what the Executive had proposed, without providing any alternative transit investments for the public and the Council to weigh. 

Legal Significance of Exhibit A
Staff has been working with legal counsel to answer several basic questions regarding the significance of Exhibit A, a transmittal letter enclosure entitled, Improvements Funded by Transit Now.  It is referred to in the findings section of Proposed Ordinance 2006-0285:

F. Imposing an additional sales and use tax of one-tenth of one percent in the county will allow Metro transit to improve public transportation services and facilities as described in the document Improvements Funded by Transit Now and attract additional riders to the public transportation system. 

This finding suggests some degree of commitment to use the additional sales tax revenues in the ways outlined in Exhibit A and raises questions about the Council’s ability to respond to changed circumstances in making future transit service investments and about the ability to expend the new sales tax revenues on other priorities once the Transit Now investments are complete or its ten-year timeframe is past. 

NEXT STEPS:

Staff will continue to analyze Proposed Ordinance 2006-0285 and follow up on Members’ questions in preparation for the July 26 Committee meeting.  In addition, staff will seek answers to the legal questions that remain and will be proposing some amendments to provide for the appointment of committees to write the “pro” and “anti” voters pamphlet statements.  These statements need to be prepared under a strict timeline and providing for their establishment in this legislation will allow for timely action in this regard.
ATTACHMENTS:
1. Proposed Ordinance 2006-0285 with attachments

INVITED:
Kevin Desmond, General Manager, King County Transit Division


Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Transit Division

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development Section
David Hull, Supervisor, Service Implementation Group
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